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3/31/13 DISCLOSURE 

Liabilities 

None 
Total Liabilities ....................................................... $0.00 

Net Worth ....................................................... $10,922,698.84 

3/31/13 DISCLOSURE 

Statement of 2012 taxes paid 

Federal Income Tax .......................................................... $135,247.00 
Wisconsin Income Tax ...................................................... $47,256.00 
Menomonee Falls, WI Property Tax .................................. $2,463.00 
Chenequa, WI Property Tax .............................................. $19,975.00 
Alexandria, VA Property Tax ............................................. $13,618.00 

I further declare that I am trustee of a trust 
established under the will of my late father, 
Frank James Sensenbrenner, Sr., for the ben-
efit of my sister, Margaret A. Sensenbrenner, 
and of my two sons, F. James Sensen-
brenner, Ill, and Robert Alan Sensenbrenner. I 
am further the direct beneficiary of five trusts, 
but have no control over the assets of either 
trust. My wife, Cheryl Warren Sensenbrenner, 
and I are trustees of separate trusts estab-
lished for the benefit of each son. 

Also, I am neither an officer nor a director 
of any corporation organized under the laws of 
the State of Wisconsin or of any other state or 
foreign country. 

f 

REMEMBERING SEPTEMBER 11, 2001 

HON. KENNY MARCHANT 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 11, 2013 

Mr. MARCHANT. Mr. Speaker, I rise in sol-
emn remembrance of the events of twelve 
years ago today, of the people who lost their 
lives, the families that have carried on, and 
the brave men and women who risked every-
thing to save others. The human loss was tre-
mendous and we pause with to honor those 
personally affected. 

This is also a time for our nation to remem-
ber the resilience and unity that we showed in 
the days following September 11, 2001. It is 
an opportunity to renew our commitment to 
serving this country that we love. In times of 
difficulty or disagreement, may this day always 
provide a reminder of the blessings that we 
share as Americans and the responsibilities 
that come with that. 

Today we again resolve to honor the sac-
rifice of citizens who risk their lives to help 
those in harm’s way. The courage of first re-
sponders who gave all for the protection of 
others demonstrated that September 11th 
would not be the downfall of our great nation 
but would be a defining moment. May we all, 
like them and so many others who labored on 
that day, always stand ready to assist our 
neighbors in need. 

I wish to give thanks to the brave men and 
women who defend our freedom as members 
of the armed services, many of whom may 
have enlisted as a direct result of the events 
of September 11th. We are all forever in-
debted to you for your tireless and selfless ef-
forts that ensure our security. Thank you. 

My prayers continue to be with the families 
and friends of the loved ones lost on this day 
twelve years ago, with our great nation, and 
with those who serve it. 

HONORING BOBBY WATSON 

HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR. 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, September 11, 2013 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Speaker, legendary jazz 
artist Bobby Watson will be honored this year 
by the Congressional Black Caucus Founda-
tion (CBCF) at the Jazz Issue Forum and 
Concert that will take place during the 43nd 
Annual Legislative Conference (ALC). Mr. 
Watson, an internationally renowned saxo-
phonist/composer/arranger/bandleader/educa-
tor, will also perform at the concert, which will 
take place on Thursday, September 19, 2013, 
at the Walter E. Washington Convention Cen-
ter, in Washington, D.C. Mr. Watson will re-
ceive the 2013 CBCF ALC Jazz Legacy 
Award for his contributions to jazz and world 
culture. 

Blessed with sizzling and sinewy sound that 
Jazz: The Rough Guide described as ‘‘a highly 
individual, extraordinarily fluid style imbued 
with powerful feeling,’’ Watson was born in 
Lawrence, Kansas, and grew up in Kansas 
City, Kansas. He started playing piano at ten, 
the clarinet one year later, took up the saxo-
phone in the eighth grade, played in various 
concert and R&B bands in high school. He 
graduated from the University of Miami in 
1975, moved to New York City. Watson joined 
Art Blakey’s Jazz Messengers, serving as his 
Musical Director from 1977 to 1981. He has 
recorded over one hundred recordings as a 
sideman and has worked with an impressive 
array of artists including Max Roach, Joe Wil-
liams, Dianne Reeves, Betty Carter and Lou 
Rawls. He was also a co-founder of the 29th 
Street Saxophone Quartet. 

Watson formed the group, Horizon in 1980. 
Horizon’s six recordings include No Question 
About It, Midwest Shuffle and Post-Motown 
Bop. Watson’s nearly thirty CD’s as a leader 
include Appointment in Milano, Round Trip, 
The Year of the Rabbit and his Kansas City 
opus, The Gates BBQ Suite. Watson’s com-
positions, ‘‘In Case You Missed It,’’ ‘‘Love Re-
mains,’’ and ‘‘E.T.A,’’ are considered modern 
jazz standards. Prof. Watson taught at William 
Patterson University in the mid-eighties, and at 
the Manhattan School of Music from 1986 to 
1999. He returned to Kansas City in 2000, 
where he was selected as the recipient of the 
first William D. and Mary Grant Missouri Dis-
tinguished Professorship in Jazz Studies, the 
first endowed chair at the University of Mis-
souri-Kansas City Conservatory of Music, 
where he continues to serve as the Conserv-
atory’s Director of Jazz Studies. Watson re-
ceived Howard University’s Benny Golson 
Award earlier this year. 

Mr. Speaker, Mr. Watson is a living jazz 
treasure and I urge all members to join me in 
commending him for his magnificent contribu-
tions as an artist and educator. 

f 

HONORING THE NON-DENOMINA-
TION HOUSE OF PRAYER 

HON. BENNIE THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, September 11, 2013 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a remarkable Chris-

tian organization, The Non-Denomination 
House of Prayer. 

The Non-Denomination House of Prayer 
was founded in 1948 by Pastor Charity Waffer 
in the historical city of Mound Bayou, Mis-
sissippi. Pastor Waffer was the first female 
pastor in the Mississippi Delta. As a pastoral 
pioneer she was instrumental in opening doors 
for women and youths through various church 
auxiliaries and functions. Her leadership guid-
ed many to various freedoms and liberties. 

The current overseer is Dr. Earnestine Flow-
ers which over sees other churches in Mis-
sissippi with the communities of Duncan, 
Batesville, Sardis, Oxford and in Chicago, Illi-
nois. The Non-Denomination House of Prayer 
in the City of Mound Bayou current ministerial 
leaders are Pastor Willie Joe Flowers, Assist-
ant Pastor Carl Henry, and Minister Martha 
Sanders. They have increased the church 
membership and have embarked on ren-
ovating and expanding their facilities in order 
to continue to be a blessing to its members, 
community, and surrounding communities by 
being able to be a place of refuge to those 
who are hungry physically and spiritually and 
by offering comprehensive programs to meet 
the needs of others. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the Non-Denomination House of 
Prayer for their dedication in being a corner 
stone in the Mound Bayou Community. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO WILLIAM RAY 
‘‘TANK’’ SIMS 

HON. HENRY C. ‘‘HANK’’ JOHNSON, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, September 11, 2013 

Mr. JOHNSON of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I 
submit the following U.S. Citizen of Distinction. 

Whereas, we are gathered to celebrate the 
life of Mr. William Roy ‘‘Tank’’ Sims, one of 
DeKalb County’s favorite sons; and 

Whereas, William Roy Sims, Jr., was born 
to William Roy Sims, Sr., and Pearlie McCray 
Sims, on March 10, 1951, he was educated in 
Birmingham, Alabama, graduated from Ullman 
High school and later graduated from 
Tuskegee Institute, in 1973 he was the first Af-
rican American to work at the Macon County 
Commission in Alabama; and 

Whereas, he was a man who believed and 
lived a life for God, country, community and 
family; and 

Whereas, William Roy ‘‘Tank’’ Sims gave of 
himself, his time, his talent and his life with 
unwavering commitment to his family; and 

Whereas, he was a son, a brother and a 
friend; he was a man who enjoyed life, savor-
ing the moments with his family, his beloved 
fraternity Omega Psi Phi Fraternity, Inc., and 
his church, Hillcrest Church of Christ in Deca-
tur, Georgia; and 

Whereas, the U.S. Representative of the 
Fourth District of Georgia recognizes Mr. Wil-
liam Roy ‘‘Tank’’ Sims as a citizen of great 
worth and so noted distinction; now therefore, 
I, HENRY C. ‘‘HANK’’ JOHNSON, Jr., do hereby 
attest to the 113th Congress that Mr. William 
Roy ‘‘Tank’’ Sims is deemed worthy and de-
serving of this ‘‘Congressional Honor’’ by de-
claring Mr. William Roy ‘‘Tank’’ Sims U.S. Cit-
izen of Distinction in the 4th Congressional 
District of Georgia 

Proclaimed, this 27th day of May, 2013. 
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September 11, 2013, on page E1293, the following appeared: Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise todayThe online version should be corrected to read: Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speaker, I rise todaySeptember 11, 2013, on page E1293, the following appeared: Mr. Speaker, I submit the following U.S. Citizen of DistinctionThe online version should be corrected to read: Mr. JOHNSON of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I submit the following U.S. Citizen of Distinction
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IN COMMEMORATION OF 9/11 

HON. CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 11, 2013 

Mr. SMITH of New Jersey. Mr. Speaker, a 
dozen years after the tragic events of Sep-
tember 11, 2001, the scars from the heinous 
attack on our country remain. We continue to 
mourn the loss of the lives of nearly 3,000 in-
nocent men, women and children, including 
more than 50 men and women from my own 
district, the 4th District of New Jersey. 

The scars remain, obviously, in the painful 
void in the lives of the families who have 
sought in vain to make sense of their tragic 
loss. And the scars remain embedded in the 
fabric of our society, which has had to learn to 
cope with the reality of a world where indis-
criminate, vicious attacks on human life are a 
constant threat. 

While recognizing the extraordinary efforts 
and courage of America’s first responders— 
the firefighters, police officers, and other emer-
gency response personnel, the heroes—it was 
also apparent from the terrorist attacks that 
our Nation had much to learn. We had to craft 
policies to better protect our people. 

While progress has been made—we are 
safer, but still not safe—some lessons have 
still not been effectively learned by some in 
our government. One year ago today, unfortu-
nately—on the very anniversary of the original 
9/11 tragedy—we lost four Americans in a 
sustained attack on the U.S. consulate in 
Benghazi, Libya, including the U.S. ambas-
sador to that country. 

I was one of those, among so many others, 
who advocated early and consistently for a 
commission to chronicle the facts, missteps, 
and opportunities lost leading up to the origi-
nal 9/11 tragedy and to develop a well-in-
formed, thoughtful strategy to reduce the risk 
of an attack. The 9/11 Commission—that was 
chaired so ably by Governor Tom Kean, the 
former Governor of New Jersey, and former 
chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee, 
Lee Hamilton—issued an historic, incisive re-
port, a comprehensive report which, together 
with subsequent legislation, was thoroughly 
examined by House and Senate committees. 

Virtually all of the recommendations were 
enacted into law. The whole thrust, post 9/11, 
has been to mitigate and, God willing, prevent 
such a tragedy from ever occurring again on 
our homeland. We have largely succeeded as 
several terrorist bomb plots have been pre-
vented, except for the dreadful bombing at this 
year’s Boston Marathon on April 15. Still, the 
perpetrators of that attack have been cap-
tured—one is now deceased fatally wounded 
in a shoot out with police and the other ar-
rested and facing trial for his part in the bomb-
ing. 

I wish I could say the Benghazi murderers 
of the four Americans have met swift justice, 
but one year later, no one has been arrested, 
there are no credible leads on the perpetra-
tors, and those deemed by the subsequent 
Accountability Review Board (ARB) report to 
be at fault received months of paid leave and 
are now back at work at the State Depart-
ment. Then-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton 
claimed to be responsible, but even though 
she was directly involved in decisions made 

during the hours of attacks on the Americans 
in Benghazi, the ARB didn’t even question her 
and never explained why. A year later, we still 
don’t know who gave the order to our military 
to stand down from rescue operations while 
there presumably was still time to save the 
four Americans who died. Despite House and 
Senate hearings on the matter, a shroud of si-
lence has descended to withhold the answers 
to the mysteries still surrounding the events of 
one year ago today. 

Our enemies are constantly searching for 
our vulnerabilities, and our ability to remain 
ahead of them is critical to our very survival. 
However, when Americans lose their lives and 
no one is culpable for their deaths, our safety 
in the homeland or abroad cannot be assured. 
Our enemies must know that justice will surely 
find them, and our officials must be certain 
that unjustifiable errors in judgment are not 
without cost. 

This is a very solemn day for America. 
There are now two tragedies associated with 
this day, and the most recent one remains 
painfully unresolved. 

f 

HONORING NEW HOPE BAPTIST 
CHURCH 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 11, 2013 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor New Hope Baptist 
Church Jackson, Mississippi. 

On April 13, 1913 Reverend Cassie orga-
nized New Hope Baptist Church along with 
seven members in the home of Mrs. Ida Tay-
lor of Whitfield Mills Road, Jackson, Mis-
sissippi. Reverend Spencer Taylor succeeded 
Pastor Cassie in 1914 and served the growing 
congregation as pastor for ten years. The 
church relocated to the corner of Holmes and 
Spring Streets when Reverend Nick Bradley 
was called to pastor. During Reverend Brad-
ley’s administration, the church moved to 
Whitfield Mills Road. 

Following Reverend Bradley’s death in 
1924, his son, Reverend E. M. H. Bradley, 
was called to pastor and served until his death 
in 1944. 

Reverend G.C. Hunte became the fifth pas-
tor of New Hope Church in 1944. Under his 
leadership, the church began its first financial 
drive with a goal of securing funds to build a 
new facility. Construction began in 1950 on 
Whitfield Mills Road. On May 1, 1955, con-
struction was completed and the congregation 
moved to its new facility at 2355 Whitfield Mills 
Road. Reverend Hunte faithfully served the 
congregation until his death in 1973. In addi-
tion to spiritual leadership, Reverend Hunte 
was a good steward who, upon his death, left 
the church debt free. 

Reverend E.C. Burns became pastor in No-
vember 1973, and served until June 1979. 
During his administration, the membership 
nearly doubled to 750; additional property was 
purchased; a church constitution was written; 
and a new order of service was implemented. 

On February 1, 1980, Reverend Jerry 
Young began his administration as the sev-
enth pastor of New Hope Baptist Church. Rev-
erend Young, a dynamic and expository 

preacher, lead the church in tremendous 
growth and opportunity for ministry and out-
reach. Realizing such tremendous growth, with 
vision and foresight, Reverend Young led the 
church in purchasing a new facility at 5202 
Watkins Drive. The first worship service in the 
new facility was held in March 1981. The Dea-
con’s Family plan, ‘‘The Shepherd’s Plan,’’ be-
came operational. 

In July 1982, the New Hope Kindergarten 
and Day Care Center was established with an 
ultimate vision of developing a Christian 
School. New Hope Kindergarten and Day 
Care Center began serving children ages 3 
through 5.‘‘A Going Church to Meet the Com-
ing Christ,’’ a phrase coined by Reverend 
Young, became the motto of the church and 
was indicative of the thrust of the total min-
istry. Membership at New Hope reached 1000 
in 1983. 

The first Pictorial Directory was published in 
1984, and by 1985, the church celebrated the 
liquidation of the indebtedness of the facility 
during three days of praise, worship, and 
thanksgiving. The church held its first annual 
Yuletide Fellowship and began its annual Ref-
ormation Celebration. Twenty-one acres of 
land were purchased north of the facility in 
1986. During that year, the church records 
were computerized. New ministries were de-
veloped in 1989 that included: Equipping, Pris-
on, Hospital, Outreach, Youth Christian Edu-
cation, and Membership. In 1989, the Kinder-
garten and Day Care Center became New 
Hope Christian School which served children 
ages 6 months through first grade. 

Pastor Young lead the congregation in the 
development of a vision and mission state-
ment for the church, ‘‘Our vision is to touch 
our community with the transforming power of 
the gospel of Jesus Christ in order that a 
Christian world and life view may permeate 
our communities.’’ This vision guided the work 
of the ministry. In 1990, two ordination serv-
ices were held; eleven deacons and one min-
ister were ordained. The Laymen’s Ministry 
was reorganized and an Administrative Staff 
was added. In 1991, the Discipleship Ministry 
was enhanced and a Money Management 
class was implemented. Plans for the Family 
Life Center were completed in 1992. Small 
Group Study for adults and a Children’s Min-
istry were established in 1993. 

A groundbreaking ceremony for the new 
Family Life Center was held in 1994. The 
church hired its first Youth Director and the 
first graduation from the elementary school 
that had grown to serve students through 6th 
grade was held in May 1994. In 1997, the 
Family Life Center was completed and dedi-
cated; the elementary division of New Hope 
Christian School moved into the Family Life 
Center; the Christian Education Director be-
came a full time staff person; and the Com-
forting Ministry was established. Three young 
men were called to the ministry and one was 
ordained. 

In 1990, Reverend Young directed the Fu-
ture Development Design Committee of the 
ministry to add to the present ground and fa-
cilities a plan for the inclusion of a West cam-
pus which would have a worship facility, soft-
ball/soccer fields, tennis courts, picnic area, a 
half mile jogging track and additional parking. 
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